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Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday  15th August 2002 at 7pm    

Present:  Cllrs J Stevens (Chairman),  O Smith (Vice-Chairman), P Daniels,  K Groom,   D Neal, J Smith, L Stevens,  R Warmington,.  Clerks - M Shinn & L Warmington 

Also present:  Two parishioners

1. Apologies: K Mison 

2. Register of members interests:  There were none at this point.
3. Minutes of  previous meeting 18th July 2002 : There was one amendment under section 8 committee reports, CHOC – the abbreviation  “COSHH” – “control of substances hazardous to health”.  With this amendment Cllr. O Smith proposed acceptance of the minutes , seconded by Cllr J Smith, carried unanimously.  Chairman signed them.
4. Parishioners question time/Police Report:  Mr Fiennes stated he was attending the meeting due to planning agenda item (a).  On behalf of the Clare Society he had visited the proposed site today and the general feeling was; does Clare really need another Orange mobile telephone mast as there is already one sited at Hickford Hill?  The structure is very large being some 65feet high and would be an eyesore.  It is very close to walks such as the circular and stour valley walks in that area as well as being next to housing areas such as Snow Hill and Hermitage Meadows.  Also most Orange phone users in Clare felt they already got a good reception but if Orange felt strongly that a new mast is needed is there not an alternative site?   
Mr Fiennes also questioned whether the Parish Council had a policy on the posters on the noticeboard in Pashlers Alley as he had recently placed a poster there which had been removed several times.  Cllr. O Smith explained posters usually stay on there until after the event has passed (unless taken down by vandals) but said she would take a spare poster from Mr Fiennes in case his current poster disappeared again.
5. Matters arising from previous minutes:

5 a) The meeting with Jim Nunn of Highways will take place on 3rd September at 2.30pm outside the Co-op and all councillors are welcome to attend.  The Chairman asked that all councillors let the clerk have a list of issues they would like raised then Chairman and clerk will draw up a final list to be presented to Jim Nunn on the day.  All details to be with the clerk by 31st August.  ACTION:  ALL


6 (2) Home Office Website -  Cllr. L. Stevens has accessed this and printed off details.  Will pass to clerk to circulate to all councillors.  ACTION:  CLERK
8- Street cleaning – All gullies have been cleared apart from two outside the Town Hall – cleaners would be happy to do this if drain rods were available but due to the age and depth of these there are health and safety implications so the matter will be discussed with Jim Nunn.

8 – Market committee – Cllr. L. Stevens had been in contact with Brian Steer but all relevant information had already been passed on and nothing further held by him.  The barber is now using the Clare Social club since losing his van.

14 – Grit bins – these have been ordered

18 – Market Hill bench – has been delivered but not yet in place.  Clerk to chase Councillor Mison about when this can be put in place – if he is not able to do this in the next week then Councillor Neal will do it.  ACTION:  CLERK/CLLR. MISON/CLLR. NEAL
21 (a) – Seats outside tea rooms – issue of other seats on pavements discussed later in the meeting.

6. Correspondence:

Bell Hotel Trap Doors – A note had been placed on the Clare website regarding the change of doors from oak to steel.  This had not been noticed by anyone else so Councillors will look as they pass and follow up if necessary if it is deemed to be a problem.

Royal Mail – Replied regarding the second collection from the main post office.  Confirmed this no longer takes place and Cllr. Neal said  the notice on the post box was amended today.

SALC – Letter thanking us for entering the Village of the Year competition and advising there is also a competition for towns and villages with their own website to enter a category based on this.  Cllr. J. Smith will find out about this with a view to entering.   Cllr. Warmington expressed thanks to Cllrs. J. Smith and L. Stevens for their work toward the Village of the Year award.  ACTION:  CLLR. J. SMITH 

Suffolk County Council/ St Edmundsbury B.C. – Letter about the Haverhill Local Transport Plan – there are public exhibitions on Saturday’s 14th and 21st September at the Arts Centre in Haverhill.  Letter was circulated to all councillors.

St Eds. B.C. – Cancellation of standards committee meeting

Suffolk C.C. – Regarding closure of Ballingdon Bridge in Sudbury – note from County Cllr Warmington and letter stating the diversion route which covers Clare.  There will be a need for vigilance during the weekend (31/8/02-2/2/02) and any incidents should be noted 

Suffolk ACRE – Letter regarding  membership – we were previously members – this needs to be considered again – Beryl Sutton our local representative will be invited to the October meeting to discuss.  ACTION:  CLERK

Sudbury Citizens Advice Bureau – Minutes of their July meeting

SALC -  Details of affordable housing conference – circulated to all councillors.

SALC – Details of training courses for new clerks and councillors.  Details circulated to all councillors.

SALC – Notice regarding local council review

Suffolk C.C. – Guide to road safety booklet – circulated to all councillors.

County Councillors Report – circulated to all councillors

Mr & Mrs Wooledge – Regarding the Market Hill bench – a letter will be sent to them explaining there are some difficulties finding suitable local people to deal with this type of work but assuring them it will be replaced shortly. 

Suffolk Constabulary – Apologies for not replying to earlier letter regarding traffic warden

Clare in Bloom – Thanks for support

St Edmundsbury – Letter regarding refurbishment of the athenaeum in Bury St Edmunds.

St Peter & St Paul Church, Clare – Thanks for street cleaning and efforts for Clare in Bloom

St Peter & St Paul Church, Clare – Regarding the issue of a disabled parking space, an issue was raised regarding when cones have been removed from in front of the church which has caused problems for wedding and funeral cars.  It was suggested that PC Parsonson may be able to do something about this.  The matter of putting double yellow lines was discussed but there are concerns about losing another parking space in the High Street.  Discussion will take place with Jim Nunn about how best to resolve this and a reply will be sent to the church council following that.

Suffolk Drug Action Team – Regarding seminars in this area, it was put forward that we should hold these with other local Parish Councils.  Robin Herne of the drug action team will be contacted to suggest a possible date and we will provide venue.  ACTION: CLERK
Suffolk Constabulary – Questionnaire about how the parish feels about the policing in this area. Each question was discussed and clerk will complete and return.  ACTION:  CLERK

7. Finance:

(a) Presentation of monthly accounts  - Finance clerk went through these.  Acceptance of these was proposed by Cllr. O. Smith, seconded by Cllr. Daniels and carried unanimously.

(b) Exclusive rights of burial – There were none

(c) Pay reviews for clerks and street cleaners- The fees payable to the Clerk, the Finance Clerk and the street cleaners had been discussed by the finance committee.  Before putting the proposals to the Council it was proposed by the Chairman and seconded by Cllr. Neal that the council move into private session.  The Clerk, Finance Clerk and the parishioners attending the meeting were invited to leave the meeting and duly did so. In their absence Cllr. Daniels proposed and Cllr. Groom seconded that the hourly fee payable to the street cleaners, Mr Hines and Mr Mortlock be increased to £4.50 per hour with effect from the beginning of September 2002.  It was approved and carried unanimously.  Cllr. Daniels proposed and Cllr. Groom seconded that the fee payable to the Clerk be increased to £150 per month.  It was approved and carried unanimously.  Cllr. Warmington withdrew from the meeting before the remuneration of the Finance Clerk was discussed and remained absent until the following resolution was passed.  Cllr. Daniels proposed and Cllr. Groom seconded that the fee payable to the Finance Clerk be increased to £75 per month.  It was approved and carried unanimously.  The Clerk, Finance Clerk, Cllr. Warmington and the parishioners were invited to re-join the meeting. 

(d) Internal Auditor – Ron Sutton will now take on this role as he was previously a Financial Clerk to the Parish Council and lives locally.  Papers will go to him within the next two weeks.  This appointment was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Cllr. Neal and carried unanimously.

(e) Approval of statement of assurance - The statement of accounts for year ended 31/3/02 is due to be sent off.  Public notices have been put up and these accounts will include details of what is in all accounts as well  as details of petty cash.  L. Warmington went through the questions asked on the return to go with these and Councillors advised where necessary.  These have to be submitted by 30th September.  Once the annual report is received from the internal auditor all councillors can look at this and comment as necessary.  One of the issues is the keeping of an asset register.  The Finance Clerk explained all assets are shown on the annual supporting statement so that could possibly be used as an asset register.  SALC could advise further on this. Clerk to contact them.  ACTION:  CLERK

8. Committee reports:

- Street cleaning – Expenses of £10.20 had been incurred for a new broom.  The new owner of Hudgies is happy to continue supplying us with any needs.  Cllrs. O. Smith and J. Smith have met with Mr Hines and will continue to have meetings with him approximately every two months.  There has been a problem with a wasps nest in the cemetery drive.  Advice from borough is if there is not much of a problem to leave them.  It was reported that there are currently only two dog litter bins, one in the park and one in the cemetery so on occasions ordinary bins are being used to dispose of dog litter.  This will be discussed at next meeting.   There has been a problem with a build up of leaves in the Erbury Court area.  There is some confusion as to who should clear these up.  Clerk to contact Havebury to check.  ACTION:  CLERK.  Free litter pickers have been obtained for the street cleaners.

- Market – Nothing to currently report – see earlier minute regarding the barber.

- Cemetery- Cllr. O. Smith reported there had not been a committee meeting during August.  However a site meeting had taken place with Cllrs. Mison, O. Smith and Warmington and L. Warmington.  On the High Street the cemetery board needs some repair work.  This will be included on a schedule of works for the cemetery.  The new compound is now in place and is very good and discreet.  Letters to be sent to undertakers Paintin and Martin to ask them to use it.  This  may be screened off in the future.  The hedges now look tidy after the recent cut.  In future this will be done twice per year and included in grass cutting tender.  Will need to look at re-tendering.  Despite The Nuttery now being included on the website and on the Clare leaflet it is not on any conservation route maps.  Cllr. L. Stevens will enquire how this information is distributed.  Regarding the free trees it was suggested that some could be placed between the new and old parts of the cemetery.  Headstones have been looked at and there is one that is wobbly and one not quite in line.  Also one of the graves has not been levelled off but the undertaker has been contacted about this.  Cllr. L. Stevens reported that the working party will need to complete the work which was started. 

- SALC – No report

· Finance- Section 137 policy has been revisited by the finance committee.  It had earlier been suggested that only one section of the community be targeted at a time but it would prove impossible to do this without raising the precept so will keep with the current policy of providing help where hardship exists.  However will keep this policy under review.  The self employment status of Council employees was raised again and this currently covers all individuals.
· Website – Cllr. J. Smith reported that local organisations have been contacted and details are being updated.  The local events page is all starting to fill up.  Some updating of the business section has also taken place.  Jason Fitzpatrick has been contacted with the names of local businesses who are interested in taking up the option of having a small website but due to the amount of work he currently has this has not been taken any further.  Parish Council information is now up to date and CHOC and CLASP are also looking at having a website on there.  Information will be put in the next edition of the Focus to once again raise awareness.
· CLASP – Cllr. J. Smith reported that she attended the last meeting and was accepted onto the committee.  It was a very positive meeting.  They are looking forward to having a much needed dishwasher in the Old School.  All is going well with the senior citizens day care centre and they are currently working towards the purchase of a new mini bus.  There is concern about finding volunteers to drive it as currently once you are seventy a lot of information is requested including some personal questions.  This has meant that one of the regular drivers no longer is able to drive for CLASP.  They currently have a policy of only having male drivers which they say is due to lifting involved with wheelchairs.  Cllrs. L. Stevens and J. Smith will look into the logistics of this as they may be missing out on willing female drivers who may well also be able to carry out the physical parts of the task.  Chairman stated that the issue of purchasing the mini bus has been discussed for some time and asked that a letter be sent to Marion Burbridge to establish exactly how far this had got as the cost of keeping the old mini bus going is likely to be increasing all the time with repairs and maintenance.  ACTION:  CLERK.  The Abbeyfield Home plans are going well and the money for this will be forthcoming from various charities.  
- CHOC – Cllr. L. Stevens reported that the high dusting has been started at the school.  There has been a build up over many years so it is anticipated it will take 60 hours in total to do.  Don Harding and a partner are doing this at a much lower rate than a contractor would have charged.  After this initial clean it will be done twice per year to keep it under control.  The Health and Safety Officer from Borough will visit and inspect once it has been completed.  A decision needs to be made by the Parish Council about where the pictures and certificates are to be hung.  Pictures will be brought to the next meeting and a decision will be made.  The cleaners have now all had manual handling and COSHH (Care of substances hazardous to health) training.  There is subsidence in the Town Hall in the areas of the kitchen, mens toilets and the back hall.  M.D. Mills have been contracted to do this work and it will take about four weeks to complete.  Some other works such as guttering, re-pointing and pathing will also be done.  An insurance claim has been made for the subsidence but the first £1000 will be payable by CHOC.  The large crack in the main part of the hall has been examined and it has been caused by the weight of the roof therefore no subsidence is involved here. This will be repaired and replace and may necessitate re-painting of the whole of the interior of the hall.  Total costs for all Town Hall works will be £600. As the Parish Council owe CHOC some money from last and this year these costs will be covered.  This money was already set aside in the precept.

- Clare Primary School governors report – No report

- Borough Councillors – No report

- County Councillors – As a result of the Crime Reduction Officers visit there are approximately thirty people in Clare who would benefit from crime reduction equipment being put into their premises.  Probus will do the installation and CLASP will cover costs of this  Regarding the diversions through Clare when Ballingdon Bridge is closed, Cllr. Groom questioned whether  road users were aware of particular problem areas such as the Bell Corner.  L Warmington explained that a site meeting has taken place to discuss potential problem points to see whether any measures such as traffic lights were necessary but they were advised by Jim Nunn that these should not be necessary.  If a vehicle is over a certain amount of tonnage police permission or a police escort would be sought.

9. Planning:

a) SE/02/2746/P – Erection of 20m high telecommunications lattice tower with equipment cabinets in fenced compound – land off Hermitage Farm, Snow Hill, Clare – There has been an amendment on this application in that the position of the tower has changed.  Details had been faxed through to the clerk to consider at this meeting.  As well as the objections raised in parishioners question time other comments had been made to the Chairman and two letters of objection received.  The site is 250metres from the nearest house, 500metres from Clare Heights, 750metres from the Middle School and 1000metres from the Primary School.  Concern was raised about unknown health risks, proximity to young families, siting of it close to the circular walk and general environmental issues.  Recommended refusal on grounds of position, environmental and social issues will be sent to Borough. 

Borough decisions

SE/02/23/27/P – 13 Snow Hill – Granted

TCA02/808 – Rear of brewery – Granted

TCA02/811 – 2 St Peter’s Court - Granted

10. Country Park Liaison Meeting – Issues for September meeting –Surface of the car park, recycling centre, car parking charges and car parking sign – this will also be discussed with Jim Nunn. 
11. Recycling Centre – Discuss current condition - The Chairman recently made representations to the Borough recently regarding the recycling centre and the need for screening.  There is no other suitable site for the centre in Clare.  A formal request is to be made for this and the need for more frequent emptying.  Often just general domestic rubbish is left there as well as some industrial waste.  This has been reported to Borough but it is unknown whether they have taken any action with companies dumping waste there.  A letter will be sent to Borough regarding this.  ACTION:  CLERK

12. Free Trees – Discuss siting and suggestions – As Cllr. Mison not at meeting no update.  Some suggestions regarding the cemetery area already made.  Any further suggestions to be made to Cllr. Mison and he will be asked to make a report at the next meeting.
13. Playing field- Discuss architects report and next steps – Not all Councillors have seen this as yet.  There is to be a working party meeting on 5th September at 7.30pm and all Councillors are invited to attend – this will be in the committee room at the Old School.
14. Sale of Strimmer – Consider offers received – Three offers were received.  As two were for the same amount the Chairman had to toss a coin to make a decision.  The successful bidder will be notified.
15. Speed Enforcement/Use of equipment – update from Speed Enforcement Officer  - The information from the Home Office website is to be distributed as minuted earlier.  The local Speed Enforcement Officer had contacted the clerk and said he would be happy to discuss with Council at a future meeting.  He is to be asked to attend the September meeting.   

16. Dog Warden – Report from meeting – Cllr. J. Smith has recently met with the Dog Warden.  There had been recent reports of people being bitten.  This is in fact a Police matter.  Borough are happy to send a letter to dog owners about this sort of instance but some people are not keen for this to be done as it identifies the complainant.  Fouling in the cemetery has been a problem and the Warden suggested notices can be put on the ends of public footpaths especially by schools etc.  It was agreed that we will write and ask her to do this as the footpath from the cemetery to the Primary school is a particular problem.  It would also be good if parishioners could write to the Focus to air their views.  ACTION:  CLERK

17. Overhanging Hedges – Comments from Fire Service and discuss action – Chief Fire Officer Gill has commented about a couple of problem hedges where damage has been caused to the fire engine and delays can be caused.  No hedges should overhang the highways or footpaths.  This problem can hopefully be resolved by Councillors having a chat with those concerned but Andy Gill will be asked to notify us in writing of problem areas.  ACTION:  CLLR. O. SMITH

18. Meeting with Jim Nunn of Highways – Discuss issues to be raised- Previously dealt with.
19. Crime Prevention Panel Stand – Permission to use Market Hill – Want to site their stand on 14th September.  Council agreed this is acceptable and they will be contacted to confirm.  ACTION:  CLERK

20. Car for sale on Green at entrance to Hertford Rd – Discuss any action – Borough advise is that this should be dealt with as a Police matter.  There is also a problem with a Nethergate vehicle being parked at the entrance/exit to Westfields.  P.C. Parsonson will be contacted regarding both these issues.

21. Agenda’s etc by e-mail – discuss security issues – a password was issued to all Councillors who now receive items by e-mail.  This is because minutes are not in the public domain until the Chairman has signed them so all unsigned minutes passed to Councillors will in future have a password to open them.
22. Any other business 
· Emergency Planning Committee – Cllr. L. Stevens would like to hear from any Councillors who wish to stand on this

· Anglia in Bloom – Jane Bone the Chairman for Clare would like to come and do a presentation at our October meeting.  Chairman agreed this would be acceptable.

· Playing Field AGM – Cllr. O. Smith gave a report on this and circulated details of their accounts

· Cleaning of benches – Mr Ling has done the seat at Callis Street and has offered to do the one at Nethergate Street.  Chairman will deliver this to him on 16th August.

· Street Lighting Cavendish Road – Since a telegraph pole has been knocked down there is a lack of lighting in this area.  Highways will be contacted regarding this.  ACTION: CLERK
· Overgrown thistles etc – Bailey Lane – Borough will be contacted regarding this.  ACTION:  CLERK 

· Seats outside Bell Hotel – Chairman had received a number of complaints from parishioners and following a call from the Manager of the Bell he had met with her.  She told him she has now removed the seats and Chairman explained the Council is not against them but issues had been raised by the public.  There is also concern about the state of the pavement area outside the hotel, which is the responsibility of the County Council. 

Meeting Closed at 9.35pm

